To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

11-March-2004
Submission to Australian Expatriates Inquiry
Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My sister, Michelle Kelleher nee Hansen, left Australia in 1997 to emigrate to the USA and marry her American fiancé. We are the daughters of German immigrants who arrived in Australia in 1955/6, and are the youngest two of five children in our family. We grew up in the suburbs of Melbourne, our own early lives dominated by expatriates from continental Europe and immersed in their vibrant cultures so alive yet so far from their origins, and we became well-versed in the dreams, trials, and successes that expatriates face everyday. Today I live in Ferntree Gully, Victoria, & Michelle currently lives outside of Miami, Florida, in the USA.

Since Michelle’s departure my husband, children, and I have vacationed in America and toured Florida extensively. We plan future trips to the USA as we have also recently become owner’s of a successful small business here in Ferntree Gully – a business  that builds on the 30-plus years of hospitality experience I share with my husband – an Americana-themed restaurant entitled Captain America’s Hamburger Heaven. Our small business is heavily reliant on regular customers whom enjoy typically American food, which includes American expatriates living in our area and Australian locals alike. Everyday we have contact with American expatriates living in Australia either as customers in our restaurant or through our suppliers, and our business relies on their patronage and contacts just as much as their ideas and requests for menu items. Many of our Australian customers were also originally drawn to our restaurant because of their travels to America and subsequent desire to find this type of American-style food upon their return home.

It is here that I wish to bring to light the economic advantages Australia owes to its expatriates in the Diaspora. My sister Michelle has been an indispensable part of our small business since we purchased it - despite the fact that she is half a world away, has only eaten in our restaurant less than a handful of times, and we have never paid her for her efforts. When we first purchased our business, we overhauled the menu and refurbished the restaurant – serving as our own pro-bono business consultant, we relied heavily on Michelle’s first-hand knowledge of original American restaurant fare as a source of menu suggestions and recipes, and on her exposure to different styles of restaurant design in North America to help us choose decorating styles and features. 

Michelle has also made many contributions to the outfitting of our themed-restaurant through the supply of “impossible-to-find-in-Australia” items – by physically going out and shopping for these items in the USA, then packing & shipping them to us here in Victoria - from decorations to newspapers to memorabilia to Americana t-shirts for our staff to wear. She has also been a key supplier of American holiday decorating materials (e.g. 4th of July and Thanksgiving) which we have been unable to find in Australia but use extensively in our restaurant. At times, she has also been an invaluable source for particular food items, either initially or when our usual suppliers were out of stock, and a recipe finder for holiday menus and when our customers request specialty items. Our customers love the authenticity of our restaurant and food, and they come back time and again because of the special touches “from home” that we strive to provide. 

In the future, my husband and I plan business trips to the USA which I have no doubt will very successful as they will largely be influenced by Michelle’s experiences living in that country and the wealth of ideas she readily brings to our business, for free, that we would not otherwise have at our disposal. 

This is a short list of the business advantages we have seen due to our contact with just one Australian expatriate, immeasurable in monetary terms but clearly under appreciated in terms of goodwill and economic trade. It should be noted by this Senate committee that many expatriates share their experiences and overseas knowledge willingly and openly with Australians at home, whether they be family, friends, or business contacts. It is the reception with which this intellectual and experiential wealth is received by Australia(ns) that is the true question here – in our case, our business has benefited solely from one Australian expatriate’s social experiences in another country, and it should be beyond question that these benefits would be duly magnified were they seeded in professional experiences rather than social ones. 

As a small business owner and an Australian with a stake in our economy, I urge this Senate committee to contemplate these benefits twofold: 1) with regard to the social and professional experiences of Australian expatriates in the web of a global community; and 2) #1 amplified with regard to the sheer numbers, almost 1 million, of Australian expatriates living overseas today. 

I trust the Committee understands that I represent but one of many small business owners in Australia whose businesses are influenced by their own expatriate – brother, sister, uncle, aunt, mother, father, or friend. My sister’s voluntary contributions to our business, and by this proxy her contribution (one of many) to the Australian economy, are testament to the unquestionable loyalty Australian expatriates have toward Australia regardless of the changes that they have personally undergone since leaving Australia. I urge the Committee to recognise such contributions as an alternative, perhaps more contemporary, expression of Australianism and I believe it is high time that Australia recognised the contributions of her expatriates and reached out to include them in the everyday life of Australia – treat them as the Australians that they are instead of the Australians that we tend to believe (or wish) they were.

I congratulate the Australian Senate for their forward thinking and leadership on matters concerning the Australian Diaspora, especially for this Inquiry which allows expatriates and their loved ones a voice in the issues affecting them.
Yours sincerely,

Karen Dickie nee Hansen

Owner, Captain America’s Hamburger Heaven

Ferntree Gully, VIC 

